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NEIGHBOURHOODS OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE






20th February, 2012 







Meeting commenced:  1.40 p.m.






       “ 

  ended:  3.10 p.m. 

PRESENT:
Councillor Loveday
- in the Chair

Councillors Val Burgoyne, Hudson, Hunt, Owen, Brendan Ryan and Nicky Turner
John Snow - Principal Environmental Health Officer 
Caroline Clarke - Team Leader Trading Standards 
Margaret Fowler - Star Public House Cooperative


Mike Relph - Senior Democratic Services Advisor

57.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Graham Compton, Ann Marie Humphreys and Jan Rochford. 
58.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Gina Loveday declared an interest in the item detailed in Minute 62, in that she had given financial support to the Star Public House Cooperative, but at no time had been active in its management.  
59.
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Committee held on 16th January 2012, were agreed as a correct record. 
60.
WITNESS AND VICTIM SERVICES IN SALFORD

(Previous Minute 52 – 16th January 2012)  
Councillor Gina Loveday reported that arrangements would be made for those Members of the Committee who were interested to visit the various witness and victims services activities which had previously been identified.
61.
LANDLORD LICENSING UPDATE

This item was withdrawn. 

Members expressed concerns at the short notice with regard to the withdrawal of this item and requested that it be placed on the agenda for the meeting to be held on Monday, 18th June 2012, by which time the current review of the Landlord Licensing Scheme will have be concluded.  

62.
OVERCOMING BARRIERS TO COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

(Previous Minute 54 – 16th January 2012)

The Committee received a presentation from Margaret Fowler, with regard to the Star Public House which had been threatened with closure before members of the local community had come together to buy the premises and run it as a cooperative, both as a commercial venture and a community asset.  Details were provided of the auction process for the premises, the development of a business plan and the adoption of a cooperative model so as to spread the responsibility for the running of the pub. It was indicated that creating a level of trust for everyone involved with the venture was fundamental to its success, which in turn had been welcomed by the local community. She said the cooperative being both accountable and ensuring ownership rested with the community rather than with a company or a small number of individuals, were fundamental to its success.  

Councillor Christine Hudson asked whether the staff employed in the pub were volunteers and what were the expectations in terms of the venture’s sustainability.  Margaret Fowler replied that all staff were paid employees.  She went to say that the pub was run on a business basis, which currently returning a modest profit.  She went on to say the next focus for extending the pub’s activities was through outreach work and the use of the premises as a community venue.  


Councillor Val Burgoyne asked what the make up was of those who were involved with the cooperative particularly those on the management committee. Margaret Fowler replied that it was a general cross section of the community primarily people who used the pub and did not wish to see it close.  She said that the management committee met once every two or three months to set priorities and were looking to devolve the day to day running of the pub to a paid manager in the long term. 

Councillor Val Burgoyne asked whether the possibility of becoming a registered charity had been considered. Margaret Fowler said this had been looked at but had never been a serious option.  


Councillor Norman Owen asked whether the pub was a tied premises. Margaret Fowler said it was a free house with a regular changing selection of guest ales.  She said that support had been received from the local CAMRA group and the variety of beers available had been a key selling point in ensuring that the Star Inn was a popular venue with a vibrant clientele.  


Margaret Fowler commented that a key element to success of the cooperative was buying the pub premises outright from the brewery which formally owned it. She said this was not always the case with many pubs currently on the market, where there was requirement to tie into various agreements and suppliers, which in turn impacted on their viability as a business.  


Councillor Christine Hudson said that pubs were an important asset to the local community, both serving a social need and focus for activity as well as helping with the vitality of an area. Margaret Fowler said she agreed with the sentiment and that a well managed pub could fulfil many roles and highlighted encouraging responsible drinking as one of these.  


Councillor Brendan Ryan asked whether the stakeholders in the venture were able to withdraw the financial investment they had made. Margaret Fowler said they could but there was a set withdrawal period.  


Councillor Brendan Ryan went onto ask whether there had been any problems with regard to the publicity surrounding the Star Inn attracting an undesirable clientele.  Margaret Fowler said this had not been the case and no problems of this nature had been experienced.  


In the wider context Councillor Norman Owen suggested that the committee possibly needed to consider the implications of the Localism Act 2011 in terms overcoming barriers to community involvement.  


RESOLVED:
THAT Margaret Fowler was thanked for her interesting and informative presentation, the contents of which were noted.   

63.
PROVISION OF GRITTING BINS 

(Previous Minute 46 – 19th December 2011) 
Councillor Gina Loveday reported that she had received a response from Urban Vision, via Councillor Derek Antrobus, with regard to the provision of gritting boxes so that in certain areas so volunteers could undertake the treatment of paths and roads during bad weather.  She reported that the City Council did not provide by grit bins because their contents were often stolen. Furthermore the bins themselves were misused as littler bins or worse. In addition the cost to introduce the bins themselves, to maintain salt/grit levels together with a necessary regime to monitor and police them, it wasn't practical, particularly during current financial climate.  
RESOLVED:  THAT the information be noted and it be forwarded to the respective Neighbourhood Management Teams in the City to circulate more widely, particularly to any organisation who had expressed an interest in maintaining salt/grit bin on a volunteer basis.  

64.
FOOD SERVICE PLAN 2011/12

The Committee received a presentation from John Snow and Caroline Clarke with regards to Salford's Food Service Plan 2011/12. It was indicated that the plan provided a clear strategy to ensure resources were targeted towards front line services and appropriate activities, as well as providing a basis for a robust regime to monitor performance, both in the long and short term. The plans set out the standard performance that must be achieved by the Environment and Community Safety Directorate in order to maintain high quality health protection. The following key issues were identified during the presentation:-

· Healthy options

· Traceability of food sources

· Introduction of primary authority scheme 

· Auditing by the Food Standards Agency (FSA) 


Councillor Christine Hudson asked whether there was any specific work undertaken with food and takeaway businesses in the City.  Caroline Clarke replied that there was extensive work in this area, including addressing health, allergy and nutritional issues.


Councillor Nicky Turner asked how standards of hygiene in takeaway establishments were monitored. John Snow replied that the City Council had signed up to the Food Standard Agency rating scheme, which provided clear guidance as to what facilities were to be inspected and the frequency of these. For most premises this would be on an annual or 18 monthly basis, although in certain cases this will be more regular, particularly those found to be lacking and requiring enforcement action. He said that approximately 85% of premises in the City met the required rating. The committee were also advised that all complains against food establishments were acted upon accordingly by the Environment and Community Safety Directorate. 

Councillor Gina Loveday asked what the inspection regime was, in terms of people on the child minder register. John Snow said that although anyone on the register were subject to inspection, it was not within the remit of the Directorate to look at those not registered, this being the responsibility of the Children's Services Directorate.


Councillor Val Burgoyne referred to contractors not collecting trade waste from takeaway and food establishments. John Snow said although problems did occasionally arise, these were generally more due to businesses not having the correct facilities for waste storage, or not having an suitably frequent regime for it's removal. Any waste management issues would be addressed as part of regular inspections of premises.  


Councillor Gina Loveday said it would be useful if the draft Food Service Plan 2012/13 was presented to the Committee as soon as practicable.  John Snow said he would raise this issue with the Strategic Director for Environment and Community Safety.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT John Snow and Caroline Clarke be thanked for their interesting and informative presentation the contents of which be noted.


(2)  THAT the Salford Food Service Plan 2011/12 be noted and that the Strategic Director for Environment and Community Safety be requested to submit the draft Food Service Plan 2012/13 to the Committee at the earliest opportunity.  
65,
WORK PROGRAMME

The work programme for the Neighbourhoods and Overview Scrutiny Committee as of 20th February 2012, was submitted.  


RESOLVED:
(1)  THAT the work programme be noted.



(2)  THAT the issue of public convenience provision in Salford be considered at the meeting to be held on 19th March, 2012, to see what actions, if any, have been taken.  
66.
FORWARD PLAN

Details were submitted on the key decisions, contained within the City Council's Forward Plan for February 2012 and were of particular relevance to the remit of the Committee.


RESOLVED:  THAT the Forward Plan, insofar as it relates to the Neighbourhoods and Overview Scrutiny Committee, be noted.
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